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Welcome to the Verdala  International School Newsletter!  If you would like to contribute to future 

issues, or have any comments or suggestions, please email Jill Kirkstadt at kirkstadtj@verdala.org .  

Do you have some exciting family  news?  Do you know of a past (or present!) student or staff 

member who has had an achievement that should be recognised?   Do you have an interesting 

hobby that you would like to introduce to the Verdala community?   Please email us with any news 

from inside or outside Verdala , so we can share it with our readers .  Many thanks from the  

Newsletter team (Jill Kirkstadt, Jesmond Navaro  and Malcolm Bonnici ). 
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Head of School Communication  

Dear Verdala Parents and Guardians,  

At its regularly scheduled meeting on 7 March 2016, the VIS Board of Directors met with the 

Foundationõs auditors, reviewed the 2014-2015 Audited Financial Statements and reviewed 2016 -

2017 budget recommendations and budget data generated by the Board Fina nce Committee.  

The Board is pleased to note that the audit report is òunqualifiedó and that the Surplus/Deficit 

before taxation has significantly improved from a deficit of (û182,093) in 2012-13, to a surplus of 

û16,295 in 2013-2014 and a surplus of û127,992 in 2014-2015.  The Board is not anticipating that any 

tax will be payable in respect of FYE 31 August 2015 as losses and allowances carried forward from 

previous years can be applied to absorb the liability that would otherwise arise.  Accordingly, the  

whole amount of the surplus will be credited to the Schoolõs reserves for future capital 

expenditure, programme expansion and contingencies.  We hope to continue to generate a 

surplus into 2015 -2016 and beyond in order to keep the school in a sound financ ial position and to 

continue to improve our facilities and our programmes.    

 

And as you know, the Board adopted a challenging Strategic Plan to improve the educational 

opportunities for your children and to upgrade and enhance the facilities used daily b y VIS 

Learners.  That strategic plan is the foundation for budget decisions and Verdala is certainly at an 

exciting and dynamic time in its growth and development.   

Please consider the following 7 March Board expenditure and revenue decisions.  

Notable are as of increase from the current yearõs operational budget include:   

V increased compensation for teachers and other staff  

V additional costs to increase the range of learning options offered to students  

V employee health insurance and employee and student group  accident insurance  

V a contingency amount to buffer the school against any unanticipated budget 

variances  

 

Capital projects in the amount of û386,750 to include: 

V Renovation of the current maintenance building to create 4 classrooms to 

accommodate grades 4 and 5.  This will free space in the ES and MS which, given the 

split of classes in the past 12 months, exceed their optimal capacity.  

V Individual classroom renova tions as needed.  

V Improvement of outdoor play and recreation areas.  

V Security and safety:  continue infrastructure and technology installation to regulate and 

monitor pedestrian access to all three of our facilities.  This is in addition to the grant 

from t he United States Department of State to install security fencing.   

V Technology/Computers:  continue to replace obsolete student computers, to expand 

internet accessibility to students to enhance teaching and learning, and to install a 

modern telephone syst em throughout the divisions.   

 

Given the schoolõs strong financial position, The Board has resolved there will be no increase in the 

total fees (tuition fee plus capital contribution) for 2016 -2017 for Kindergarten to Grade 12.    

However, in order to fund  our capital projects and be in full compliance with the Foundationõs 

accounting policies, Verdala will impose a modest increase in the annual capital contribution 

made by parents of students at the school, to be balanced by a modest decrease in tuition fe es.  
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Accordingly, it has been decided that the contribution towards capital projects will be increased 

by û150:  from û700 in the current year to û850 per student in 2016 -2017.   

The tuition fee structure is based on a projection of 455 students  (450 stude nts as of 7 March 2016) 

and will:  

1. Decrease û150 for Kindergarten to Grade 12 to balance the û150 increase in the capital 

contribution.  

2. Pre-Kindergarten 1 and 2 will increase by û504 to align more closely with the actual 

expenses incurred for that programme  and reduce subsidisation by higher grades.  

Before the application of any sibling or Staff discount, Verdala will revise tuition fees downward 

(with the exception of PK) for the Scholastic Year commencing 31 August 2016 as shown in the 

table below:  

Grade Level  Tuition Fee 

2015-2016 

Tuition Fee 

2016-2017 

Increase/ 

Decrease  

1/2 Day PK 2  û 3,400 û 3,901 û 504 

For current PK1 Entering PK 2    

PK 1 and PK 2 û 5,146 û 5,650 û 504 

No 1/2 day tuiton option but students may attend 

1/2 day  

 

Kinder -5 û 6,898 û 6,748 -û 150 

6 to 8  û 7,696 û 7,546 -û 150 

9 & 10 û 8,158 û 8,008 -û 150 

11 & 12 û 8,274 û 8,124 -û 150 

 

In addition, on 15 February 2016, based on the recommendation from the Finance Committee, 

The Board modified the Pre -Kindergarten fee structure to more accurately reflect the actual cost 

and marketplace demand for the programme.  The details of how these m odifications will be 

implemented appear in the 7 March Board minutes that will be posted on the parent intranet of 

the Verdala.org website.  The principal changes, which will affect only those Students enrolling in 

Pre K 1 or 2 in the next Scholastic Year are:  

1. a 3,000 registration fee aligned with the registration fee for all other grade levels;  

2. eliminating the one half day tuition fee option (although Student attendance in Pre 

K will naturally remain voluntary); and  

3. the registration fee for all students of ficially accepted for enrollment with the 

Foundation commencing Scholastic Year 2016/17 will be û3,000.  There will be no 

sibling discount of û1,000 in respect of the Kindergarten Registration Fee. 

For the avoidance of doubt, registration fees in respect o f all Students already enrolled in the 

Foundation will not be affected.  

The Board, The Bursar and the Head of School trust that all Members of the Foundation, both 

Parents and Instructional Staff, recognise that those in governance have worked collectively  and 

diligently to place VIS on sound financial footing and to create a fee schedule that is fair and 

equitable, meets the Schoolõs operational and strategic needs, and allows for improved 

remuneration of its employees.  
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Sincerely,  

Roy G Crawford, Head of School  

(For and on behalf of the VIS Board of Directors)   

 

 

 

Verdala International School is pleased to welcome three new leaders to our school community 

beginning August 2016.  The appointments result from an international recruiting effort and the 

involv ement of parents, students and staff here at VIS.  

Ms Totty Aris will assume the Head of School positon replacing retiring 

Head Roy Crawford. Since 2011, she has been Deputy Head of Campus, 

Head of Secondary, and acting Head of Primary at International Sc hool 

Moshi, Tanzania.  Prior to her position in Moshi, she served as Deputy 

Head of Secondary and Middle Years Coordinator in Dhaka, 

Bangladesh and prior to that, as Diploma Programme Coordinator, 

Head of Languages and Head of Boarding in Penang, Malaysia.   She 

began her career as a teacher of German and English in the UK. Her 

school age son and daughter, along with her husband, will join her here 

in Malta.  She has a B.A. degree in English and German and a Master 

Degree in  International Education, both fro m Oxford Brooks University.  

Mr Jonathan Butcher will replace retiring Elementary Principal Wendy 

Mistruzzi.  Mr Butcher is currently an IB Primary Years (PYP) grade four teacher 

and team leader at Zurich International School and has taught in ZIS since 

2012.  From 2009-2012 he was a teacher and Pastoral Head of Year at Trinity 

Grammar School in Sydney, Australia.  Prior to his tenure in Sydney, he was an 

elementary teacher in the London, UK, Bangkok, Thailand, and Seoul, South 

Korea.  He has a Mechanical Engineering degree from University of Wales, a 

PGCE from University of Exeter, and a Masters of Education from University of 

Bath. His wife and two young children, ages 5 and 18 months, will 

accompany him to Malta.  

 

Mr David Miles will be replacing High S chool Principal Jacques Weber.  Mr 

Miles and his wife and two children (ages 12 and 15) will be coming to 

Verdala from Hanoi International School in Vietnam where Mr Miles has been 

the Head of Secondary since 2012.  Prior to his tenure in Hanoi, he was the  IB 

Diploma Coordinator, Academic Coordinator and teacher of mathematics 

in Dhaka, Bangladesh as a colleague of Ms Aris.  He also served as a 

mathematics teacher at Southbank International School in London, and as a 

teacher in Colombia and Cardiff, UK.  He  holds a B.A. Degree in 

Mathematics and Hispanic Studies from Queen Mary University in London 

and a Master Degree in International Education from University of Bath.  
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Elementary  School News  

Pre-Kindergarten  Activities :  Pre-K 1 

        
Making gingerbread  men with real spices.  

 

 
Making delicious chocolate crispies. Yummy!  

    
Learning about patterns.  
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Having fun learning shapes and numbers.  

 
We made our own sandwiches!  

 


